HATHERSAGE PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held at the Hathersage Methodist Hall,
at 7.30 p.m. on 7th July 2015. (Note last minute change of venue as the larger room was available.)
	Councillors Present:

	Bill Gordon; Bill Hanley; Bridget Hanley; Jean Hodgkinson; David Jackson; Katherine Love;
Peter Mander (Chair); Jane Marsden; Rosie Olle; Simon Richardson; Heather Rodgers; 
James Shuttleworth:

	Also In attendance:
	Chris Cave (RFO); Allyson Jones (Clerk); County Councillor Judith Twigg; District Councillor Jean Monks and 7 members of the public.

	061/15
	
	Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Jennifer Wedgwood; Pauline Whitney; and PCSO Anthony Boswell:

	062/15
	.1
	There was no variation in order of business.  

	062/15
	.2
	Note that Trevor Bird of Wosskow Brown had attended a separate meeting prior to the P C meeting proper to discuss the terms of HPC setting up of property holding company to manage village amenities. The company will be called Hathersage Property Holdings, its Board of Directors will be made up of 4 members of the Finance Committee and 2 members of the Amenities Committee. All trustees will retire at each AGM. The office will terminate after 3 meetings missed, there will be no annual subscription. Trevor will list the objects appropriately based on feedback. The terms agreed will be incorporated into the relevant legal documents.

	063/15
	
	There were no Declarations of Interest other than those already registered on DPIs.

	064/15
	
	Public Participation (note that the Chair allowed an extended period of public participation in view of the number of public in attendance and the nature of their business.)

	064/15
	a)
	Sir Hugh and Lady Ruby Sykes attended and gave a presentation in support of a planning application to hold 8 weddings per year at Brookfield Manor. The presentation is given as a scanned attachment to these minutes. 

	064/15
	b)
	James Summerlin of Cow Close Cottage gave a presentation in objection to a planning application to hold 8 weddings a year at Brookfield Manor. The presentation is given as appendix 1 to these minutes.

	064/15
	c) 
	Ian Weeks gave an update on fundraising and plans to have a public access defibrillator in Hathersage. £2,000 has been raised. One defibrillator would cost in the region of £2,000. It would cost £125 to install and then an annual cost of approximately £100 for maintenance and supplies plus an additional £10 - £30 for electrical costs. It would have a life of 7 to 8 years, and then would need to be replaced.  The Parish Council gave unanimous support to the principle of having a public access defibrillator in Hathersage. It will be an agenda item for the August HPC meeting whether HPC will give financial support. Also, to agree the location for the defibrillator.

	064/15
	d)
	Brian Wilson and Hilary Bull of the Memorial Hall Management Committee attended to report to the Parish Council the retirement of the Hall Bookings volunteers with effect from December 2015. The nature of the role has changed and the time involved has increased to the point it cannot be managed as a voluntary position. The MHMC is exploring the possibility of it being a paid appointment, and asks for the support of HPC in taking on the role of employer. This might be with funding from the MHMC or with a shared role and shared funding. They would like arrangements in place in time for training and a handover prior to December 2015. HPC asked for a detailed Job Description and breakdown of hours per week. HPC also asked if MHMC can work up a more detailed proposal to bring to the next HPC meeting. Cllr Simon Richardson is the appointed representative to the MHMC and will attend the next MHMC meeting which is on Monday 13th July (agenda has been circulated.)
Brian also advised that the MHMC Chair had resigned and a new Chair needed to be appointed.

	
	
	All members of the public had left following this item.

	064/15
	e)
	County Councillor Judith Twigg gave a report. She is concerned about cuts to the Community Service and Home Health provisions. Funding for Community Transport will continue to August 2016 but is likely to be cut from then on. Also, fares are expected to increase to £3 per journey. 

Page 1 of 5: Chair’s Initials ………………………………  Date: 4th August 2015

	Cont’d

064/15
	e)
	Cllr Bridget Hanley suggested that DCC reviewed its expensive glossy advertising of school meals, and other literature produced at high cost which was not appropriate when essential services are under threat. Cllr Simon Richardson suggested DCC reviews costs of maintenance work on footpaths. Whilst the work is essential, the length of time taken and costs incurred are out of proportion for the resurfacing work. C. Cllr Twigg commented that all maintenance work now goes out to contract.

Cllr Jane Marsden asked that DCC review its indiscriminate spraying of rural hedge bottoms, and also raised concern about the inconvenience caused to residents because of the road closure through subsidence now necessitating a 10 mile journey from Abney to Hucklow for a school run.

	064/15
	f)
	District Councillor Jean Monks asked HPC to look out for a Community Bus Consultation which was due to be circulated, and urged Councillors to respond to help make clear the importance of the provision of this service to the rural community, which would be under threat of cuts. She commented on the recent affordable housing correspondence and asked HPC to be aware of the difficulties with this issue.
Cllr Peter Mander asked for D. Cllr Monk’s support in objecting to some businesses using public recycling facilities which are then a drain on District Council recycling facilities and the over stretched public purse when other businesses make proper arrangements for their recycling to be collected by a privately paid service provider, to which she agreed.

D. Cllr Monks advised that a recent request from HPC’s Transport Committee that the parking permit for the school run be extended to 4.00 pm was not going to be allowed.  The proposed Network Rail loop did not look like it was going to be held up by the objections received, despite PDNPA having sent a robust letter of objection. Matlock illuminations will be going ahead – there had been fears they would be stopped.

	
	
	D. Cllr Jean Monks and C. Cllr Judith Twigg left the meeting at this point

	064/15
	g)
	There was no police report.

	065/15
	
	The Minutes of the meeting of 2nd June 2015 had been circulated, and were approved and signed by the Chair.

	066/15
	
	Financial Matters – RFO’s Report.

	066/15
	.1
	The RFO had circulated the Financial Reports which were received. There were no queries.

	066/15
	.2
	Accounts for the period to 27th June 2015, as previously circulated, were accepted. 

	066/15
	.3
	Accounts for payment, previously circulated, totalling £36,833.31 inclusive of VAT of £2,142.33 which had been scrutinised by Cllrs Mander, Rodgers and Hanley were approved.

	066/15
	.4
	Councillors Jackson and Gordon were authorised to scrutinise payments and sign cheques on 4th August 2015, starting at 6.45 pm. The keys will need to be collected beforehand.

	066/15
	.5
	Banking arrangements. 
a) It was resolved that a Business Account be opened with the Royal Bank of Scotland plc. The Terms of the Business Current Account were read over to the Meeting, their terms approved and it was agreed that the completed application form be signed on behalf of Hathersage Parish Council and delivered to the Bank. 

b) It was resolved that HPC wishes to open an account with Unity Trust Bank plc (“ The Bank”) and produced to the meeting a copy of the Bank’s terms and conditions for operating an account. The Bank’s terms are approved and HPC appoint the Bank as its Bankers. The Bank’s terms and conditions may vary from time to time and HPC agree to be bound by them. The Mandate for the operation of the bank account, payment instructions and banking services be approved and be provided to the Bank by the RFO in accordance with the Bank’s procedures. The Bank is entitled to rely on this Mandate until it receives a later Mandate amending it.
c) The use of pre-signed cheques to transfer funds from HPC’s RBS account into HPC’s Unity Trust account to cover on-line payments was agreed in principle. It was agreed that all 14 Parish Councillors would be on the cheque signatory mandate to give flexibility for holidays and general availability d) The HPC NatWest deposit account is on 3 months’ notice and can be carried forward to a future agenda.
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	066/15
	.6
	NatWest had enquired about arrangements for a mobile bank to park on Parish Council land in front of the vets for 45 minutes on 2 mornings a week. The Clerk was instructed to advise NatWest that it would be subject to lease arrangements.

	066/15
	.7
	Pensions Auto Enrolment. For HPC employees this will take effect from February 2017 but there are a number of issues to consider beforehand. The RFO will do more work on preparation for this and bring to a separate meeting of the Finance Committee tba.

	066/15
	.8
	Cllr Jane Marsden was authorised to arrange the sale of the Outseats printer and laminator for £50.The cheque to be made out to HPC in payment.

	
	
	(Business was suspended to deal with KGF agenda, then resumed)

	067/15
	
	Swimming Pool Committee

	067/15
	.1
	The minutes of the Swimming Pool Committee meeting of 9th June 2015 were received.

	067/15
	.2
	Cllr Jackson reported on subsequent actions. The weather had not been as good for this year’s Solstice Swim.  The pool cover has now been repaired but the engineer’s report not yet been seen to establish if an insurance claim could be made.  King George’s Field has £125k set aside for Solarium development which if used for match funding could raise £250k for development, which would be viable. There will be a wine and cheese event at the pool on Friday 31st July from 7.30 pm to which stakeholders would be invited to take part in a pool development consultation and complete a questionnaire.  The Chair and Vice Chair had agreed to give 2 family tickets in response to a late request from the Gala Committee for raffle prizes.

	067/15
	.3
	The Swimming Pool Committee Terms of Reference had been circulated and were ratified.

	067/15
	.4
	The next meeting of the Swimming Pool Committee will be at 7.00 pm 14th July 2015.

	068/15
	
	Recreation Committee

	068/15
	.1
	The minutes of the Recreation Committee meeting of 16th June 2015 were received.

	068/15
	.2
	The wording of the proposed letter to the Bowling Club to end the matter of the Club’s donation to the cost of the Bowling Green Gate was approved and the Clerk instructed to send the letter.

	068/15
	.3
	The issue of the Bowling Club’s bill for water used for the building of the skate park is to be taken to the next Recreation Committee Meeting 21st July 2015.

	068/15
	.4
	The Recreation Committee Terms of Reference had been circulated and were ratified.

	068/15
	.5
	The next meeting of the Recreation Committee will be at 7.30 pm 21st July 2015.

	069/15
	
	Planning Committee

	069/15
	.1
	The minutes of the Planning Committee meeting of 23rd June 2015 were received.

	069/15
	.2
	The Planning Committee had suggested amendments to its Terms of Reference which had not been circulated. These will be circulated by the Clerk and brought to the HPC meeting of 4th August to be ratified. See appendix 3 to these minutes.

	069/15
	.3
	Planning Application NP/DDD/0615/0601 Application to hold 8 Weddings per year at Brookfield Manor to be taken to the next Planning Committee meeting.

	069/15
	.4
	The next meeting of the Planning Committee will be at 6.15 pm on 14th July 2015.

	070/15
	
	Transport Committee

	070/15
	.1
	The minutes of the Transport Committee meeting of 17th June 2015 were received.

	070/15
	.2
	An action from that meeting had been to write to PDNPA with a suggestion for a solution to parking in the village. The letter had been treated as asking for planning advice for which PDNPA now charge. The Clerk had telephoned to query this as inappropriate but had not received a reply. In the first instance the Clerk is to follow up the telephone enquiry. Depending on the response the Clerk will withdraw the original letter and the Transport Committee will decide how to proceed.

	070/15
	.3
	A BOAT Modification Order 2012 had been received for Hurstclough Lane and Gatehouse Lane, the consultation deadline for which would be before the next Transport Committee meeting. Cllr Rosie Olle, Chair of the Transport Committee will circulate details for feedback from the TC members and advise the Clerk of the TC’s response to meet the deadline.

	070/15
	.4
	Cllr Bill Gordon reported on the positive response to Long Causeway being open to horses, and that the Stanage Pole is now down, with a plan for Hope Construction apprentices to construct a large base to support a new larger pole.
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	070/15
	.5
	The Transport Committee Terms of Reference were amended to include that meetings would be reported as a separate item in the Hathersage News, and then the Terms of Reference were ratified.

	070/15
	.6
	The next meeting of the Transport Committee will be at 21st September 2015.

	071/15
	
	Burial Committee 

	071/15
	.1
	The Burial Committee had not formally met since the June HPC meeting, but the Chair and Vice Chair had responded to distress and concerns raised by owners of grave plots that the graves were sinking. A quote of £650 had been obtained from Redwood Landscaping to remedy this. It was approved on this occasion to have the work done and resolve the issue. The Clerk will instruct Redwood Landscapes to go ahead,

	071/15
	.2
	The Clerk will pursue more vigorously the query already raised, as to whether DDDC are liable for expenses relating to the Burial Ground as it is understood that HPC manage the Burial Ground as agents of DDDC. DDDC did not seem to know the answer.

	071/15
	.3
	The Clerk is writing to all owners of burial plots with a reminder of the rules of the Burial Ground. However, it was appreciated that records go back over many years and the name and addresses of many contacts have changed, and that this will be a lengthy process. It is also a sensitive issue to be handled appropriately.

	072/15
	
	Finance Committee – nothing to report

	073/15
	
	Clerk’s report/correspondence

	073/15
	.1
	NatWest Bank Closure – Jubilee Clock. It was agreed that this would be queried with the manager next week, and the clock would be claimed from the bank when it closes.

	073/15
	.2
	Consultation – Derbyshire and Derby Minerals Local Plan. This to be on the agenda for the 14th July Planning Committee Meeting. 

	073/15
	.3
	Flood Plan. Consideration of a Flood Plan was to be on the agenda for the 14th July Planning Committee Meeting.

	073/15
	.4
	The Clerk and Councillors were concerned that HPC items were edited without further consultation when put in the Hathersage News magazine. Whilst editing was done sensitively and in most cases had no damaging effect, there were some cuts which had caused difficulty and misunderstanding. It was also wrong in principle for what was printed to be out of the control of the Clerk. This is particularly of concern at the moment when there are technical difficulties with posting information on the website. The Clerk will draft a letter to the editor from the Chair and Vice Chair explaining the legal requirement for the information to be published and requesting that edited material be checked back with the Clerk before printing. There will be an early meeting of the Website Committee (Cllrs Bill Gordon and Pauline Whitney and now also Bill Hanley) with a view to resolving the problems with the website asap.

	073/15
	.5
	Assistant Clerk Recruitment. There has been one application so far. The advert in Hathersage News had to have a closing date of 30th July (due to distribution timescale) so there was more time for further applications.

	074/15
	
	Village Matters

	074/15
	.1
	H4H Veolia funding application support papers. 
a) The Landowner’s consent. The Clerk is awaiting solicitor’s advice as to when this can be completed, or if some other form of statement as to HPC’s status as prospective owners/sight of the transfer of ownership papers might suffice in support of the grant application.

b) The Access Statement. On circulation of the draft statement suggested by H4H, feedback from Councillors was that this was too specific and binding, and had not yet been agreed in principle. The Clerk will circulate an amended draft to take account of this feedback to arrive at an agreed statement.

	074/15
	.2
	Public Conveniences – The Clerk is to ask for confirmation from DDDC that the current arrangements for cleaning the toilets can be transferred to HPC when the ownership is transferred, until such time as HPC has its own arrangements in place.

	074/15
	.3
	Review of Notice Boards – due to lack of time this item was carried forward to the 4th August HPC agenda.
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	074/15
	.4
	Repainting/washing of village sign – again carried forward to the 4th August HPC agenda.

	074/15
	.5
	Shuttleworth Lamp. It was suggested that the Gala Committee be asked if the lamp could be washed when the bunting is taken down after Gala week. Clerk to action. The item is also to be carried forward to the 4th August HPC agenda.

	075/15
	
	Memorial Hall Management Committee June Minutes and July agenda were received.

	076/15
	
	DALC Circulars up to 17/2015 and other relevant material had been circulated.

	077/15
	
	It was confirmed that the next meeting will be at 7.30 pm on Tuesday 4th August 2015 at the Methodist Lounge. 

	078/15
	
	Items for the July agenda – Bus Shelter.

	
	
	The meeting closed at 21.50 pm
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Wedding Application at Brookfield Manor, Sir Hugh Sykes presentation is a scanned document sent with these minutes as an attachment.

Appendix 1. James Summerlin Presentation in opposition to the planning application to hold 8 weddings a year at Brookfield Manor.
· I know you are a very busy group of people so I’ll keep this short and to the point.


· I know many of you, but for those who I don’t know, my name is James Summerlin.


· I live and work at Cow Close Farm, with my wife Sophie (Tim’s daughter), and Tim and Lynne Turner (my in-laws). Before moving to Cow Close Farm, the Turner’s previously lived on Baulk Lane backing on to Brookfield Manor’s drive for 25 years.


· Cow Close Farm is located opposite North Lees Campsite, about 120m from the location where weddings have been held at Brookfield Manor.


· Firstly, I want to give you some of the recent history about Brookfield Manor.


· In 2004 Brookfield was officially converted by the Sykes from a conference facility into a residence with office space.


· Brookfield Manor then honoured all weddings that had been booked prior to its purchase by the Sykes up until 2006. All weddings up to that point were held within the building of Brookfield Manor itself.

· As a result of the change of use to a residence, the PDNPA have confirmed to Brookfield Manor that they now have no permission to carry out wedding events going forwards and therefore are required to apply for planning permission.


· In November 2014 Brookfield Manor submitted an application for a Certificate of lawful use, which sought to gain permission for weddings being held at the Manor due to there being 10 continuous years of related activity.


· After reviewing the application in detail, the PDNPA refused the certificate of lawful use, stating that the information provided with the application did not match their records.


· The PDNPA noted that a clear break in weddings events took place between 2006 and 2009, however they also noted that Brookfield Manor has never actually had permission to hold weddings, the permission was only for conferences and training events.


· Following an escalation in the magnitude of weddings held at Brookfield Manor in April 2013, DDDC Environmental Health Team started to carry out on site noise monitoring during the weddings, and promptly identified that the disturbance being caused during events was a Statutory Noise Nuisance to the surrounding area.


· In February this year, Brookfield Manor submitted a planning application for the use of land and buildings to hold up to 10 weddings per year.


· Then, in March this year, the application was withdrawn as we understand Brookfield Manor were told it would be met with an officers recommendation of refusal due to DDDC Environmental Health Team still being unhappy with the noise impact caused by the events.


· That brings us up to date with the history, and leads us to the application that has just been submitted, for the use of land and buildings for holding 8 weddings a year.


· There are several key issues with this application.


· Although it is asserted in the application that DDDC EHO Team are now happy with the noise issued during weddings, we know this to not be true. They continue to be unhappy with the noise and disturbance being caused, and the applicant has been notified.


· The application plays down how long the marquees actually remain erected on the site also. So far this year there have been 3 weddings in marquees at Brookfield Manor (albeit without the required permission). So far a marquee has remained on the site for over 6 weeks, with one still there today.


· Our view is that Brookfield Manor is not suited to hosting marquee weddings.


· The noise and light pollution issued by the events is unacceptable not just for us, but for those who are coming to experience the magnificent tranquillity and beauty of the Stanage/North Lees Estate.

· The PDNPA are currently putting great effort and investment into securing the future of the campsite and protect local tourism.


· We too are putting a great deal of time and effort into renovating the farm and setting up our diversified farm business.


· It is also important not to think about this application in isolation. The outcome of this planning application could have significant repercussions on the entire Valley, as once a precedence is set, many other prospective venues will seek permission also.


· My final point to you this evening, is that this is not a neighbourly dispute, we are objecting to the noise and light pollution caused to this tranquil area, and to highlight the wider issues that approving this application could cause to the Valley.


· We therefore ask you to put forward an objection to the application. 

Thanks for your time.

Appendix 3. Planning Committee Amended Terms of Reference.

HATHERSAGE PARISH COUNCIL 

TERMS of REFERENCE

PLANNING COMMITTEE

1. Committee

1.1
The Committee will consist of four voting Hathersage Parish Councillors with one substitute Councillor nominated. The Chairman and Vice Chairman of HPC are ex-officio members of all HPC Committees. 


1.2
The Committee has the power to co-opt specialists from outside bodies as it sees fit.

1.3 The quorum is three of the HPC members.

1.4 The Committee should after the start of the Council year appoint its Chairman and Vice Chairman from the HPC members.

1.5 In the case of a matter being put to the vote, only the HPC members have the right to vote.

2. Meetings

2.1
Meetings will be held as needed, when circumstances dictate. Any HPC member of the Planning Committee may request the Clerk of HPC to call a meeting. 

2.2
Notice of meetings must be given in accordance with current regulations for Parish Councils.


2.3
Time shall be set aside at the beginning of all meetings for members of the public to address the meeting.


2.4
All meetings to be minuted, the minutes to be approved by the Committee at their next meeting and those minutes or draft minutes to be reported to the next HPC meeting. 

3
Terms of Reference


The acts and proceedings of the Committee shall be submitted to the Council 


for confirmation except where the Committee acts under powers delegated to 


it by the Parish Council, when its acts and proceedings shall be submitted for 


report only.  This report may be by way of submission of the Committee’s 


minutes to the Parish Council.  The Parish Council may note a minute to be 


“not received” as a mark of disapproval of the Committee’s action; otherwise 


the Parish Council is deemed to have approved the Committee’s actions.

4
The Purpose of the Committee
4.1 
To discuss planning issues in the Parish of Hathersage

4.2 
To respond to Planning Application Consultations on behalf of Hathersage 


Parish Council. 

5
Accountability  

The Planning Committee has the approval of Hathersage Parish Council to make decisions in connection with planning, with the exception of matters of a financial nature.

6
Consultation 

The Planning Committee has the approval of Hathersage Parish Council to consult other agencies where appropriate.

7
Expenses 
Room hire if necessary.

8
Reporting 
Residents to be informed of the committee proceedings through reports to HPC 

and to be displayed on the HPC website.

9
Review
These terms to be reviewed annually 
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